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Dear Sir

Local Government Finance Formula Grant Distribution – Consultation Response
Please find detailed below Kettering Borough Council’s response to the consultation that was issued on 28th July 2010 requiring a response by 6th October 2010. 
The main issue which Kettering Borough Council wishes to bring to the departments attention is that of the funding arrangements for Concessionary Travel. 
The transfer of Concessionary Travel from District and Borough Councils to County Councils should result in the following outcomes for any District / Borough Council;
· There should be no residual cost remaining for districts after the function is transferred.

· Only the grant that has specifically been provided to each District / Borough for the scheme should be redirected to the County Council.

· The transfer should only re-direct existing grant funding at an individual council level – it should not be used to remedy any issues that may exist at regional or a national level in relation to the funding required for the scheme.
· Any transfer must take place at “grant” level not at “cost” level.

The council will not be commenting upon which of the exemplifications is preferred – this is because we believe very strongly that the principle behind the transfer is fundamentality flawed. The transfer must satisfy the four ‘principles’ detailed above for it to be creditable and equitable.
The inequities of the current funding arrangements both through formula and special grant were eased somewhat thorough the redistribution of the special grant in 2010/11. The scale of some of the increases and decreases in special grant arising from the redistribution illustrates the very real difficulties that formula based grants can cause for authorities.
As a point of principle it is imperative that the reduction in formula grant for District and Borough councils is equivalent to the amount that has, historically, been received from the government (for the non-discretionary elements) for the scheme. 
Looking at the various exemplifications contained in the consultation paper, the council very strongly believes that any transfer that is based on ‘cost’ rather than ‘grant’ is fundamentality flawed and is unjust. Accordingly it is imperative that any transfer of funding takes place at ‘grant’ level (to avoid any residual costs unfairly falling on districts). The transfer must be cost/budget neutral to a district – as a matter of principle, the transfer of functions must be aligned to the grant paid not the cost of the scheme, if any of the exemplifications result in a single Council benefiting or losing – the scheme is flawed. This is illustrated by some of the exemplifications whereby unitary authorities are affected functionally by the transfers – clearly this non-sense and requires a rethink.   

The disaggregation of the grant system, to allow for the transfer from lower to upper tier authorities is not surprisingly fraught with difficulty. This is exemplified in the table below, where the change in formula grant before damping ranges from £1.0756m to £1.2857m depending on which option is favoured. 
	Formula Grant Before Damping
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	CONCF 1
	CONCF 2
	CONCF 3
	CONCF 4

	
	
	
	
	
	£'m
	£'m
	£'m
	£'m

	DCLG Grant
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	2010/11 Indicative Grant
	
	
	7.4051
	7.4051
	7.4051
	7.4051

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	2008/09 Concessionary Travel Net Revenue Expenditure
	1.0090
	1.0090
	1.0090
	1.0090

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Base Position
	
	
	
	6.3961
	6.3961
	6.3961
	6.3961

	Adjustment to Base Position
	
	-0.0666
	-0.2767
	-0.0450
	-0.2081

	Adjusted Base Position
	
	
	6.3295
	6.1194
	6.3511
	6.1880

	
	
	
	
	
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Change in Grant 
	
	
	1.0756
	1.2857
	1.0540
	1.2171


The table below illustrates the impact on formula grant after damping, where the change in formula grant ranges from £1.1682m to £1.2734m depending on which option is favoured.
	Formula Grant After Damping
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	CONCF 1
	CONCF 2
	CONCF 3
	CONCF 4

	
	
	
	
	
	£'m
	£'m
	£'m
	£'m

	DCLG Grant
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	2010/11 Indicative Grant
	
	
	7.2765
	7.2765
	7.2765
	7.2765

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	2008/09 Concessionary Travel Net Revenue Expenditure
	1.0090
	1.0090
	1.0090
	1.0090

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Base Position
	
	
	
	6.2675
	6.2675
	6.2675
	6.2675

	Adjustment to Base Position
	
	-0.1592
	-0.2644
	-0.1602
	-0.2290

	Adjusted Base Position
	
	
	6.1084
	6.0031
	6.1074
	6.0386

	
	
	
	
	
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Change in Grant
	
	
	1.1682
	1.2734
	1.1692
	1.2380


Kettering Borough Council received an initial special grant of £233,000 in 2010/11 for concessionary travel. As a result of the consultation that was undertaken on the redistribution of special grant for 2010/11 this increased by a further £370,000 to £603,000. The authority estimates it has received in the region of £700,000 via formula grant which differs significantly to the proposals detailed above. If the proposals are to be seriously considered by local authorities – it is important that the figures used are accurate.
At a time when many authorities’ budgets are already stretched to breaking point and the announcements relating to the next spending review are likely to see further adverse impacts to formula grant. It is essential the transfer of concessionary travel is dealt with in a transparent and equitable manner. 
In addition for each of the four options (CONCF1, CONCF2, CONCF3 and CONCF4) for removing concessionary travel from lower-tier authorities, no account has been taken for off peak travel, whereby authorities have extended the times of travel at an expense to the local taxpayer, therefore the levels of spend on off peak travel must also be adjusted when calculating the Net Revenue Expenditure and must not form part of any changes to formula grant. Hence the current figures being used are overstated.
We trust that these comments are useful. Given the nature and potential impact that the transfer of Concessionary Travel could potentially have to shire districts, the Department must ensure that the transfer of this function is done in a manner that re-allocates the current grant that individual councils receive so that the impact is “cost neutral” at an individual borough or district level.
Yours Sincerely
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David Cook






Paul Sutton
Chief Executive





Chief Financial Officer
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